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TO	Canterbury	Regional	Council,	Waimate	District	Council	
	
Resource	Consents:	CRC160871,	CRC160872,	CRC160873,	CRC160874,	
CRC160875,	CRC160876,	CRC160940,	and	RMA150031		
Re	expansion	of	Fonterra's	milk	processing	plant	at	Studholme	
	
Introduction	
My	name	is	Rosemary	Penwarden.	I	grew	up	in	the	North	Island	but	have	lived	near	Dunedin	for	28	
years.	I	am	a	medical	laboratory	scientist,	grandmother	and	concerned	citizen.	Most	of	my	concern	
is	for	the	future.	I	am	concerned	about	the	effects	of	climate	change	on	my	grandson,	Arlo,	and	his	
generation.	 I	am	57	years	old.	According	to	recent	climate	science,	at	current	 rates	of	greenhouse	
gas	emissions	my	grandson	Arlo	will	 be	around	23	when	 the	world	 reaches	 two	degrees	of	 global	
warming	–	the	limit	to	which	our	government	along	with	over	190	other	world	governments	agreed	
in	Paris.	They	did	this	in	acknowledgement	of	the	very	real	threat	that,	as	feedback	mechanisms	kick	
in	-	arctic	methane	release,	amazon	jungle	die-off,	Greenland	and	Antarctic	 ice	sheet	melt	–	global	
warming	will	at	some	point	become	unstoppable.	We	may	have	already	reached	that	runaway	point	
of	no	return.			
	
But	-		
I	am	forbidden	by	NZ	statute	to	speak	of	this	concern	here.	I	am	forbidden	to	speak	about	the	effects	
of	Fonterra’s	decision	to	add	new	coal	fired	boilers	at	Studholme	on	our	climate	and	on	Arlo’s	future,	
even	 though	 that	 is	 the	 reason	 I	 came	 from	Dunedin	 to	 stand	 before	 you	 today.	 By	 law,	 you	 are	
prohibited	from	taking	 into	account	my	concern	at	Fonterra’s	choice	to	 ignore	climate	science	and	
knowingly	propose	 to	burn	more	 (10X	more)	of	 the	dirtiest,	most	polluting	 fossil	 fuel	and	dump	 it	
into	the	atmosphere	without	apparent	regard	to	the	future.		
However,	 the	 law	 does	 allow	me	 to	 speak	 about	 the	 effects	 of	 climate	 change	 on	 this	 proposed	
expansion	and	you	as	commissioners	are	required	to	take	these	effects	into	consideration.	This	is	the	
part	of	my	written	submission	that	I	would	like	to	focus	on	today.	
As	per	my	written	submission	I	oppose	the	project	in	full.	In	the	current	climate	(I	use	that	word	here	
in	a	permissible	‘broad’	context)	I	do	not	believe	this	expansion	should	go	ahead	at	all.		
I	grew	up	on	a	dairy	farm	in	the	North	Island,	near	Whanganui.	Dairy	farming’s	in	my	blood,	as	you	
might	say.	As	soon	as	my	fingers	were	big	enough	to	hold	the	cups	I	was	helping	Dad	in	the	shed.		
	
Uncertain	future	
Fonterra’s	 application	 is	 for	 35	 years,	 which	 takes	 us	 to	 2051.	What	will	 be	 the	 effect	 of	 climate	
change	on	the	Studholme	milk	drying	plant	in	2051?	If	I’m	still	alive	I’ll	be	92.	Arlo	will	be	40	when	
this	Studholme	permit,	should	it	be	accepted,	expires.	How	many	degrees	of	global	warming	will	he	
and	his	generation,	supposedly	 the	new	generation	of	chief	executive	officers	and	shareholders	of	
the	global	giant	Fonterra,	be	dealing	with?		
Will	both	of	the	not-yet-built	coal	fired	boilers	be	working	at	full	capacity	in	2051?	They	are	designed	
to	 last	 35-40	 years,	 yet	 Fonterra	MD	 Global	 Operations	 Rob	 Spurway	 said	 earlier	 this	 week	 that	
Fonterra	 is	 “constantly	 exploring	 options	 to	 move	 out	 of	 coal	 and	 looking	 for	 solutions	 to	 the	
challenges	we	currently	face	in	the	energy	space.”	He	said	“our	Studholme	consent	proposes	using	
biomass	to	replace	up	to	20%	of	coal.”	Up	to.	Is	this	just	window	dressing?		
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It	appears	so.	In	Consent	Number:	CRC160871	Page	24	Consent	Planner:	Stuart	Edwards,	says	“it	was	
considered	 that	 the	 security	of	 supply	and	 the	cost	of	100	percent	biomass	use	would	present	an	
unnecessary	commercial	risk	to	the	applicant	given	that	the	effect	of	coal	combustion	emissions	on	
the	local	environment	are	relatively	minor.”	And	on	p145:	“The	applicant	did	not	address	the	use	[of]	
other	 alternate	 energy	 sources	 such	 as	 electricity	 or	 LPG.	While	 technically	 these	may	 be	 viable,	
economic	considerations	also	need	to	be	considered	when	considering	alternative	energy	sources.”	
It	appears	then,	despite	Mr	Spurway’s	words,	that	we	can	forget	about	Fonterra	using	biomass	-	for	
economic	reasons	they	intend	to	continue	burning	coal.	
(Climate	science	says	that	we	must	reach	zero	carbon	emissions	by	2050,	a	year	before	this	permit	is	
due	to	expire.	A	zero	carbon	world	is	the	one	I	am	aiming	for,	and	fighting	for,	because	I	have	not	yet	
given	up	on	my	grandson’s	 future.	To	allow	this	application	 to	go	ahead	 flies	 in	 the	 face	of	 future	
generations	-	for	“economic	considerations.”	But	I	digress.	I	have	moved	into	forbidden	territory	by	
speaking	about	this	proposal’s	effects	on	climate	change.)	
Back	to	my	permitted	topic	of	the	climate	change	effects	on	the	project:	by	2051,	how	will	farmers	
protect	 their	 cows	 from	 the	 increased	 heat,	 the	 predicted	 prolonged	 east	 coast	 droughts,	 the	
expected	super	storms	and	unpredictable	rainfall/deluges	that	by	then	will	be	ravaging	the	country	
and	the	globe?	Currently	there	are	around	6.4	million	dairy	cows	in	New	Zealand.	How	many	more	
cows	do	Fonterra	expect,	along	with	the	increased	conversions	and	the	accompanying	irrigation,	to	
supply	these	new	boilers	with	milk	to	dry?	In	Darryl	Hicks,	Principle	Scientist	from	River	and	Coastal	
Geomorphology	at	NIWA’s	evidence,	while	climate	change	is	openly	addressed	and	acknowledged	as	
a	threat,	it	is	being	treated	more	like	an	inconvenience	to	be	worked	around	while	continuing	with	
Business	As	Usual	(BAU),	that	is	growth	at	all	cost.	I	do	not	see	sufficient	evidence	that	Fonterra	has	
factored	in	these	risks.	
Not	 taking	 steps	 to	 mitigate	 the	 effects	 of	 climate	 change	 flies	 in	 the	 face	 of	 the	 claims	 of	 Ian	
Goldschmidt,	National	Environment	Group	Manager	for	Fonterra,	who	says	that	Fonterra	“takes	its	
environmental	and	social	responsibilities	very	seriously.”	[Goldschmidt	report	#36]	
Goldschmidt	 also	 mentions	 “Fonterra’s	 long	 term	 commitment	 to	 best	 practice	 management	 of	
natural	habitats	and	ecosystems	of	healthy	living	water”.	I	suggest	that	“best	practice”	in	this	rapidly	
changing	environment	would	not	be	a	ten-fold	expansion,	but	a	de-intensification.	
	
Drought	
IPCC	 Fifth	 assessment	 says	 that	 “Time	 spent	 in	 drought	 in	 eastern	 and	 northern	 New	 Zealand	
projected	 to	 double	 or	 triple	 by	 2040”.1	 How	 will	 Fonterra	 secure	 the	 water	 supply	 needed	 in	 a	
prolonged	drought?	
	
Sea	Level	Rise	
What	of	sea	level	rise,	storm	surges	and	possible	tsunamis?	Scientists	are	unequivocal	about	the	fact	
that	climate	change	will	cause	more	storms,	and	that	coastal	areas	will	bear	the	brunt	of	them.	More	
storms	means	more	damage,	means	more	cost.	Currently,	responsibility	for	coastal	erosion	sits	with	
local	 councils,	 which	 are	 clearly	 not	 resourced	 to	 deal	 with	 the	 problem	 on	 such	 a	 large	 scale.	
Predictions	are	changing	rapidly	with	ongoing	research.	

																																																													
1www.nzclimatechangecentre.org/sites/nzclimatechangecentre.org/files/images/research/NZCCC%20Summar
y_IPCC%20AR5%20NZ%20Findings_April%202014%20WEB.pdf	
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In	relation	to	effluent	disposal	we	heard	this	morning	from	Mr	Hall	that	this	whole	area	is	prone	to	
extensive	flooding,	with	low	permeability	in	the	clay	soils	beneath	the	loam	topsoil.	Only	a	few	days	
of	rain	can	cause	flooding,	as	happened	in	1986	and	1994.	This	was	confirmed	by	neighbour	Mr	Nigel	
Wilson.	 Mr	 Wilson	 also	 expressed	 concern	 about	 traceability	 for	 Fonterra	 if	 flooding	 caused	
contamination	on	surrounding	food	growing	land.	
Fonterra	 refers	 to	 outdated	 climate	 change	 assessments	 in	 their	 application.	 In	 Darryl	 Hicks’	
evidence	“Scenarios	of	future	sea-level	rise	were	recommended	by	MfE	(2008)	for	planning	purposes	
based	on	findings	of	the	IPCC’s	4th	Assessment	Report	(IPCC,	2007).		The	IPCC’s	2007	projections	of	
future	 sea-level	 were	 based	 on	 running	 global	 climate	 change	 models	 with	 some	 40	 different	
‘greenhouse	gas’	emission	scenarios	and	the	assumption	that	sea-level	 rise	contributions	 from	the	
Greenland	and	West	Antarctic	ice	sheets	would	not	change	from	those	estimated	up	to	2003.		These	
provided	the	basis	for	MfE’s	guidance	to	plan	for	a	“base”	sea-level	rise	of	0.5m	by	the	mid-2090s,	
while	MfE	also	advised	that	a	sea-level	rise	by	the	mid-2090s	of	at	least	0.8	m	relative	to	the	1980-
1999	 average	 should	 be	 considered	 to	 allow	 for	 the	 possible	 effects	 of	 accelerated	 contributions	
from	the	polar	ice	sheets.		(#41)”	–	that	is	now	becoming	out	of	date	–	particularly	for	a	consent	of	
this	duration.	
Hicks	also	says	that	“rising	sea	levels	and	increasing	heavy	rainfall	are	projected	to	increase	flooding	
and	erosion	in	many	coastal	areas	and	particularly	near	river	mouths,	with	escalating	risks	to	many	
low-lying	ecosystems,	infrastructure	and	housing.	This	is	cause	for	serious	concern	given	patterns	of	
development	and	population	distribution”.2	
New	research	out	 this	month	 factors	 in	 collapsing	Antarctic	 ice	sheet,	not	done	before,	 that	could	
double	the	sea-level	rise	to	two	metres	by	2100	if	emissions	are	not	cut.3	
Former	NASA	researcher	and	father	of	climate	change	awareness	Dr	James	Hansen	predicts	that	the	
melting	of	ice	sheets	could	cause	‘several	meters’	rise	in	a	century	–	over	a	time	scale	of	50	to	150	
years	-	swamping	coastal	cities.4	–	While	still	controversial,	I	include	Dr	Hansen’s	report	to	emphasise	
how	the	science	is	changing	rapidly	to	keep	up,	as	global	temperatures	break	predicted	records.	The	
precautionary	approach	is	a	wise	option.	
	
Economic	costs	of	climate	change	
In	 its	 first	 report,	 released	 this	week,	 the	G20’s	 Taskforce	on	Climate-Related	Disclosure	 says	 that	
disclosure	of	the	risks	companies	face	from	climate	change	is	fragmented	and	incomplete.	There	are	
significant	 gaps	 in	 corporate	 reporting	 on	 carbon	 risk.5	What	 of	 the	 inevitable	 carbon	 tax	 on	 this	
project?	Coal	has	never	paid	its	true	cost	but	increasingly	will	have	to.		
	
The	Exxon	Factor		
A	Wellington	environmental	 lawyer,	Tom	Bennion,	has	warned	that	Fonterra	and	other	companies	
operating	in	heavy-emitting	industries	should	be	planning	how	to	deal	with	their	emissions	to	avoid	
“becoming	an	Exxon”.	 	 Exxon	 is	 currently	under	 investigation	as	 to	whether	 they	misled	 investors	
and	the	public	about	climate	change.	

																																																													
2www.nzclimatechangecentre.org/sites/nzclimatechangecentre.org/files/images/research/NZCCC%20Summar
y_IPCC%20AR5%20NZ%20Findings_April%202014%20WEB.pdf	
3	http://www.theguardian.com/environment/2016/mar/30/sea-levels-set-to-rise-far-more-rapidly-than-
expected	
4	https://www.theguardian.com/science/2016/mar/22/sea-level-rise-james-hansen-climate-change-scientist	
5	http://www.carbonnews.co.nz/story.asp?storyID=9811&src=newsletter	
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Bennion	says	the	Paris	Agreement	on	climate	change,	reached	in	December,	should	have	set	alarm	
bells	–	 it	 says	 that	nations	will	keep	climate	change	to	 less	 than	two	degrees	of	warming,	and	will	
aim	for	less	than	1.5	degrees.	Bennion	says	that	legal	action	against	companies	that	continue	to	emit	
climate-damaging	greenhouse	gases	is	a	real	possibility	in	the	future.	Is	this	factored	in	to	Fonterra’s	
application	to	increase	its	Studholme	emissions	ten-fold?	
Bennion	 says	 that	 large	 agricultural	 operators	 should	 be	worried.	 Agricultural	 emissions	make	 up	
nearly	half	of	New	Zealand’s	total	emissions,	but	the	sector	is	currently	excluded	from	the	Emissions	
Trading	 Scheme	 because	 the	 Government	 doesn’t	 believe	 it	 is	 possible	 to	 reduce	 agricultural	
emissions	without	cutting	production.	
Bennion	 says	 that	 he	 expects	 agriculture	 will	 want	 into	 the	 scheme	 before	 too	 long,	 in	 order	 to	
protect	its	international	reputation	as	a	sustainable	producer,	and	to	guard	against	the	possibility	of	
legal	action.	
In	 a	 submission	 last	 year	 on	what	 New	 Zealand’s	 post-2020	 emissions	 reduction	 target,	 or	 INDC,	
should	be,	Bennion	said	 that	 the	government’s	discussion	document	 failed	 to	properly	outline	 the	
risks	 and	 costs	 of	 failing	 to	 take	 action	 on	 climate	 change.	 But	 holding	 the	 government	 legally	
accountable	is	more	difficult	than	suing	companies,	like	Fonterra,	over	climate	change.	
	
Fonterra	in	a	zero	carbon	economy	
How	is	NZ	agriculture	going	to	deal	with	moving	to	a	zero	carbon	economy?	I	see	no	evidence	in	the	
planning	for	this	expansion	that	Fonterra	has	even	considered	such	a	question.	Fonterra	must	live	up	
to	its	civic	responsibility	in	this	area.	This	will	become	a	requirement	in	the	future.	
My	brother	is	a	50:50	share-milker	on	a	Taranaki	farm,	milking	1200	cows	that	supply	Fonterra.	Like	
most	farmers,	he’s	a	hardworking	man,	and	with	his	wife	is	an	excellent	organiser	and	good	and	fair	
boss	 to	 his	 employees.	 He	 is	 doing	 everything	 right	 according	 to	 the	 accepted	 advice	 from	 farm	
advisors	 and	 from	Fonterra.	 Yet	each	day	he	makes	a	 loss.	His	herd,	his	only	 asset,	 is	 dropping	 in	
value	by	 the	day.	Various	reports	 that	 this	 is	a	cyclical	problem	and	that	milk	prices	will	 rise	again	
change	according	to	who	he	speaks	to.	A	 lot	has	happened	 in	 ten	years!	Add	to	this	uncertainty	a	
warming	planet,	and	unpredictable	and	increasingly	extreme	climate.	How	will	dairy	farmers	fare	by	
2051?		
We	are	 in	totally	new	territory	in	trying	to	predict	what	the	Studholme	plant	and	the	farmers	who	
supply	it	will	have	to	face	in	the	next	35	years.	Will	we	still	be	able	to	export	our	produce	on	a	global	
scale?	 There	 is	 no	 blueprint	 for	 what	 we	 are	 facing.	 Climate	 change	 is	 upon	 us	 yet	 there	 is	 no	
evidence	that	Fonterra	has	factored	these	enormous	risks	 into	their	proposal.	 It	 is	up	to	us,	as	the	
currently	functioning	and	responsible	adults	of	our	species,	to	make	sound	decisions	in	preparation	
for	this	new	extreme	economic	and	environmental	future.		
	
Conclusion	
This	project	should	not	go	ahead.	We	should	instead	be	putting	all	our	efforts	into	ensuring	that	our	
agricultural	production,	whatever	it	may	be,	is	adjusted	to	fit	within	sustainable	ecological	limits,	and	
is	aligned	with	the	predicted	effects	of	climate	change	and	sea	level	rise.		
How	will	dairy	farmers	fare	by	2051?	Let’s	put	it	this	way:	I	won’t	be	recommending	it	as	a	career	for	
Arlo.	
	


